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MINUTES (Draft)
CFPC ANNUAL MEETING OF MEMBERS (AMM)
November 12th, 2015
Metro Toronto Convention Centre, Toronto
Dr. Garey Mazowita, President, presiding
1. Call to Order
Dr. Garey Mazowita, President, called the Annual Meeting to order and welcomed College members and guests.  He highlighted the agenda for the meeting and asked if there were any additions or edits.  9 members identified a proxy for this meeting - 4 identified the President and 5 identified members present at the meeting.  All were added to the attendance list.  
2. Recognition of Past-Presidents
Dr. Mazowita asked all of CFPC’s Past-Presidents attending the meeting to rise and be recognized.

3. 2014-15 Memorial Roll of CFPC Members
Dr. Kathy Lawrence, Past-President, requested all to observe a moment of reflection in honour of members who died between October 9, 2014 and October 9, 2015.  Their names were included in the meeting material. 
4. Minutes of the last Annual General Meeting 

Moved and seconded by Drs. Don Butt and Dominique Tessier:
MINUTES 
THAT the Minutes of the CFPC Annual Meeting of Members held in Quebec, Quebec on

November 13th, 2014 be approved.

PROCÈS-VERBAL
QUE le procès-verbal de l’Assemblée annuelle des membres du CMFC, qui a eu lieu à Québec (Québec) le 13 novembre 2014, soit approuvé. 

CARRIED.
5. Report of the President 
Dr. Mazowita referred to the 2014 – 2015 Annual Report and encouraged members to attend his State of the College address the next day.  
Governance effectiveness and stakeholder engagement:
Moved and seconded by Drs. Andries Muller and Anwar Parbatini:
GOVERNANCE EFFECTIVENESS AND STAKEHOLDER ENGAGEMENT

THAT the CFPC members approve transitioning from the current Board of Directors to a smaller, skills-based Board of Directors that will be reflective of the membership and elected at the November 12, 2015 Annual Meeting of Members; 

FURTHER THAT the CFPC members approve “Enhancing CFPC’s Effectiveness in Governance and Stakeholder Engagement: Report to the Members of The College of Family Physicians of Canada (CFPC), from the CFPC Board of Director’s Governance Advisory Committee”.  

EFFICACITÉ DE LA GOUVERNANCE ET ENGAGEMENT DES INTERVENANTS 

QUE les membres du CMFC approuvent la transition du Conseil d’administration actuel vers un conseil plus petit, axé sur les compétences, qui reflète la composition de notre effectif et qui sera élu lors de l’Assemblée annuelle des membres du 12 novembre 2015; 

ET QUE les membres du CMFC approuvent Accroître l’efficacité de la gouvernance du CMFC et l’engagement des intervenants : Rapport présenté aux membres du Collège des médecins de famille du Canada (CMFC) par le Comité consultatif sur la gouvernance du Conseil d’administration du CMFC. 
Context:

Dr. Sarah Kredentser, Chair of the Governance Advisory Committee highlighted the following: 
Objectives of the proposed changes:
· Effective Board interaction and dialogue
· Engagement - Enhanced links for Chapters and Sections to the Board, to engage in discussion and influence the direction

· Clearer delineation of operational and direction-setting responsibilities between the Board and the CEO
· Cost neutrality

The main features of the proposal:
· A smaller, more interactive and nimble Board able to fulfill:

· Vision and stewardship

· Selection, support and evaluation of the CEO

· Financial, legal and risk oversight

· Governance of the Board

· Communication with College stakeholders

· A smaller Executive Committee whose main purpose will be to support the CEO, act as spokespersons, and focus on Board development

· Meaningful opportunities to influence CFPC direction among: Chapters, Sections, Committees, University Departments of Family Medicine 
· An annual Forum will be introduced in which a broad cross-section of CFPC leaders will be invited to engage in discussions around areas of mutual interest and serve as a resource to the Board
· Chapter Symposia will focus on collaboration between Chapters and be an opportunity for the Chapters to meet with the Board 
· Regular and ongoing communication with members
Key elements include the Nominating Committee establishing the required experiences, skills, attributes, competencies and demographics to fill gaps on the Board and ensure the Board as a whole is comprised so that it can effectively govern the organization.  These requirements will be shared with all members, Chapters, Sections in an open call for interest for Board Directors.  In relation to the composition of the Board, a competency matrix has been designed to guide the work of the Nominating Committee in recruitment and nomination.

The Board is proposing 11 Board Directors with three year terms, renewable once.  

The Board has unanimously approved the proposed changes.  The Board Directors, Chapter leaders, Section Chairs, Committee Chairs, University of Family Medicine Departments Chairs and Past CFPC Presidents have been very involved in the development and refinement of the recommendations.  At the November 2014 Annual Meeting the members present approved in principle transitioning from the current Board of Directors to a smaller, skills-based Board that will be reflective of the membership and elected at the 2015 Annual Meeting.  The Board was directed to submit a proposal regarding board composition and function and stakeholder engagement for member consideration at the 2015 Annual Meeting.  In addition, members approved suspending Board Director nominations other than for Executive Committee positions, at the November 13th, 2014 Annual Meeting.  This resulted in a reduction in Board Directors from 40 to 31.
The contents of said proposal have been shared with members in several formats on multiple occasions since the 2014 Annual Meeting.   Members with questions or comments have been invited to share by email or participate in videoconferences with the CFPC’s President, Executive Director/Chief Executive Officer, and Chair of the Governance Advisory Committee.  Member feedback has been rich and has informed the final content of the proposal, which the Board supported anew in May 2015.  
An evaluation will focus on the effectiveness of the new governance structure, the effectiveness of the new stakeholder engagement strategies, how well delineated the operational and governance activities are, and cost neutrality. There is commitment to achieving the objectives and tweaking the structures as needed to do so.
Discussion: 

· Additional details provided about different types of outcome measures that will be tracked and the frequency of communication.

CARRIED.
7. Articles of Continuance and By-law Amendments
Moved and seconded by Drs. Rob Boulay and Dominique Tessier:
ARTICLES OF CONTINUANCE AMENDMENTS

THAT the amendments to the CFPC’s Articles of Continuance be approved by Special Resolution and include revising the minimum and maximum number of Directors to 9 and 18 respectively.
MODIFICATIONS DES STATUTS DE PROROGATION 

QUE les modifications aux Statuts de prorogation du CMFC soient approuvées par Résolution spéciale et qu’ils comprennent une révision du nombre minimal et maximal d’administrateurs, soit 9 et 18 respectivement.
Context:
· Dr. Jennifer Hall, Chair of the By-laws Committee, shared that the amendments required to the Articles of Continuance related to the minimum and maximum number of directors in relation to the governance changes just approved.

Discussion: none
CARRIED (this decision required approval by 2/3 of voting members present).
Moved and seconded by Drs. Steve Hawrylyshyn and Cathy Faulds:
BY-LAW AMENDMENTS

THAT the amendments to the CFPC By-laws be approved.
MODIFICATIONS AU RÈGLEMENT ADMINISTRATIF 

QUE les modifications au Règlement administratif du CMFC soient approuvées. 
Context: The amendments relate to the composition of the Board (comprised of 11 individuals; one required to be in his/her early career or residency; option of having a non-physician member of the public; responsibilities outlined above in section six) and the Executive Committee (comprised of the four Officers; responsibilities outlined above in section six) and the changes to the nomination and election process (open call for nominations to all members with the particular attributes/competencies needed highlighted; application process including references; interviews; recommendation of a complete slate in order to ensure a well-rounded and complementary group of board directors; opportunity for nominations from the floor of the AMM).
The second topic covered by the amendments relates to maintenance of proficiency.  The revisions articulate the requirement for all licensed physicians in Canada to participate in a program aimed at maintaining their proficiency, as outlined in a 2007 Federation of Medical Regulatory Authorities of Canada Position Statement.  

A commitment to lifelong learning through Mainpro is a requirement of membership in the College. The CFPC is accountable to members and can revoke membership and special designations should a member not comply with Mainpro requirements. This is not the case for Non Member Mainpro Participants (NMMPs). The CFPC reaches out to all Mainpro participants (members and NMMPs) to support them in meeting CPD requirements.  

If Regulatory Authorities ask us for an update on a physician’s maintenance of competence status, we would provide such a report for members and NMMPs. The proposed by-law amendment also allows the CFPC to provide licensing authorities, with a list of members and NMMPs who are not complying with Mainpro. The proposed amendment also allows the CFPC to communicate to licensing authorities breaches in inappropriate use of CFPC’s special designations.  
Discussion: none
CARRIED.
8. Resignation of Current Board Directors

Moved and seconded by Drs. Mike Dillon and Nick Busing:
RESIGNATION OF CFPC BOARD DIRECTORS 

THAT the members of the CFPC accept the resignation of all CFPC Board Directors, effective November 12, 2015, so that a new, smaller, skills-based Board can be presented for election.

DÉMISSION DES MEMBRES DU CONSEIL D’ADMINISTRATION DU CMFC 

QUE les membres du CMFC acceptent la démission de tous les membres du Conseil d’administration du CMFC, à compter du 12 novembre 2015 afin qu’un conseil plus petit, axé sur les compétences, soit présenté pour élection. 

Context:  When the current Board approved the proposed new Board structure in 2014, the Board Directors unanimously agreed to resign when the new Board structure was approved by the members, to make way for the new Board. 
Discussion: none
CARRIED.

9. Nominating Committee Report

Moved and seconded by Drs. David Mathies and Andries Muller:
REPORT OF NOMINATING COMMITTEE
THAT the report of the Nominating Committee, including electing the following individuals as Directors, be approved: Drs. Tom Bailey, Guillaume Charbonneau, Cathy Faulds, Jennifer Hall, Stephen Hawrylyshyn, Yordan Karaivanov, Nadia Knarr, John Maxted, Garey Mazowita, Paul Sawchuk, David White.
RAPPORT DU COMITÉ DES CANDIDATURES
QUE le rapport du Comité des candidatures, y compris l’élection des personnes suivantes en tant qu’administrateur, soit approuvé : Drs Tom Bailey, Guillaume Charbonneau, Cathy Faulds, Jennifer Hall, Stephen Hawrylyshyn, Yordan Karaivanov, Nadia Knarr, John Maxted, Garey Mazowita, Paul Sawchuk, David White.
Context: Dr. Kathy Lawrence, Chair of the Nominating Committee, shared the membership of the committee, reviewed the process it covered to circulate the first open call for interest in board positions, to all members, how the committee shortlisted and subsequently interviewed the applicants.  The slate proposed is a transitional board. Of the eleven Directors, four are currently on the Executive Committee of the Board and being named to Officer positions, 4 are current or very recent Board Directors and three were recruited through the new nomination process described above.  
Dr. Lawrence explained the opportunity for nominations from the floor of the meeting.  Because the Nominating Committee has been directed to assemble the most complementary group of individuals to produce the strongest collective board, they are recommending a slate of 11 Directors.  The opportunity for nominations from the floor exists.  Should anyone be so nominated, he/she would be asked to address the members and outline the skills and attributes he/she possesses relative to the competency matrix used by the Nominating Committee.  The members present at the meeting would then determine whether to approve the slate as recommended, or conduct individual votes for the seven individuals recommended as Directors-at-Large and the nominee(s) from the floor.  The seven individuals receiving the most votes will be elected to the seven Director-at-Large positions.
The individuals being recommended by the Nominating Committee each addressed the members.  There were no nominations from the floor.
Discussion:

· Questions about the composition and diversity of the Board slate – specifically gender balance and distribution from Ontario. The Nominating Committee is committed to identifying the ‘gap’ areas for future Calls for Nominations and encouraging all members and stakeholder leaders to speak to colleagues they feel have the requested attributes, to encourage them to apply.  The Terms of Reference of the Nominating Committee clearly outline the requirements for a slate that is reflective of the membership and will strive for this.  There are no specific quotas however – for example the terms of reference do not outline a requirement for 50:50 gender balance.
· Comments about the proposed process for nominations from the floor.  Concerns that individuals would be intimidated to run against the nominees proposed by the Nominating Committee.  Suggestions to consider circulating the proposed board slate to all members and permit additional nominee suggestions up until 72 hours before the Annual Meeting.  If a nomination comes forward then an election would be held.  If not, then the proposed slate would be ratified by members at the time of the meeting. Suggestion to consider electing the proposed slate and then if there are nominees from the floor of the meeting, consider whether one could be an additional director elected to the board.  These suggestions and others will be explored further by the Nominating Committee and Governance Advisory Committee.
CARRIED.
10. Report of the Executive Director and Chief Executive Officer (ED/CEO)

Dr. Francine Lemire shared highlights of progress implementing the CFPC’s strategic plan.  

Theme 1 relates to sustaining comprehensive care. 

· Realigning committees within the Division of Academic Family Medicine; The Board has approved a new Family Medicine Specialty Committee

Our planned activities for this year are on target:

· Awarding of Certificates of Added Competence (CACs) in five domains of family medicine at the time of FMF 2015

· Addressing implementation issues related to decoupling the MCC II and Certification exam

· Obtaining and acting on results of an external review of our certification process

· The work of a collaborative task force working with the Society of Rural Physicians of Canada to create an action plan for enhancing ways for family physicians to feel prepared and enthused to practice in rural and remote communities in Canada

We are progressing with:

· The dissemination of the Faculty Development Fundamental Teaching Activities (FTAs)
· Collaborating with the Royal College and the Collège des médecins du Québec to align accreditation
· Reviewing Evaluation Objectives for core FM training
· Analyzing the impact of Triple C curriculum

Theme 2 relates to maintaining competence.

· Although we have delayed the launch of Mainpro+ to June 27, 2016, we are on target for that date.

We are progressing on the following activities:

· Exploring the feasibility of establishing a CPD program development fund

· Exploring the feasibility of Personalized Learning Plans

We are working hard to launch the maintenance aspect of Certificates of Added Competence.

Theme 3 focuses on engaging members and there are several initiatives underway.

· A marketing/communications consultant was hired and we are making good progress in developing our strategy
· Involving Chapters in value proposition and marketing strategy development
· Introducing online application process for (new) Fellowship

· Special project: Besrour Centre
Theme 4 focuses on enhancing organizational capacity.  There has been a lot of activity in this area.

· Communicated the proposed governance and stakeholder engagement changes to members leading up to the Annual Meeting and developing the evaluation strategy 
· Launched a new financial reporting system
· Upgraded and consolidated IT servers and networks

· Developed a strategy and governance for Family Medicine Forum.

We are on target related to achieving PCI/PII compliance

Progress is being made in:

· Exploring the alignment of committees and sections
· Planning the restructuring of the Research and Education Foundation’s governance
· Chapter engagement

· Implementing the capacity review and refining CFPC’s culture
· Establishing a performance management system

· Reviewing policies and procedures 

· Developing a member care centre.

Theme 5 focuses on supporting optimal practice.

· Prevention in Hand has been successfully launched and we are seeking sustainable funding.

· We are on target for producing patient self-management tools related to Choosing Wisely Canada and exploring ways to better support our members in relation to emerging societal issues like chronic pain, addictions.

Theme 6 focuses on enhancing capacity in family medicine research.

· In recognition of the 20th Anniversary of the Section of Researchers, the Top 20 Researchers were celebrated.

· A new strategy and partnership are emerging involving Licensing Authorities along with the CFPC, Royal College and Canadian Medical Association to gather data nationally from physicians (new National Physician Survey).

· We continue to liaise with the Canadian Primary Care Sentinel Surveillance Network (CPCSSN); to pursue the implementation of the Blueprint directions; and to explore CFPC’s potential role in the Strategy for Patient Oriented Research (SPOR) initiative.

Theme 7 focuses on providing a family medicine lens to influence health policy.

· We have released an education guide on ethical issues related to physician assisted suicide, a best advice guide related to EMR adoption
· We hosted a federal election related website that saw significant traffic
· We are on target for releasing additional best advice guides; implementing a social justice lens in committee work; doing an environmental scan of the Patient’s Medical Home implementation.

Dr. Lemire thanked the 2014-2015 Executive Committee members and staff.

11. Report of the Honorary Treasurer
The meeting package circulated to members contained proposed 2015-16 member fees and the audited financial statements that were approved by the Board of Directors November 9th were provided for review at the meeting (and electronically on the CFPC website as of November 10th). Dr. David White, Honorary Treasurer, presented the Treasurer’s report. 
Audited Financial Statements:

· This was a special situation of a 17 month budget as CFPC shifted its financial year to be June 1 to May 31 in accordance with the Canada Not For Profit Corporations Act requiring the financial year end to be within six months of the Annual Meeting (CFPC’s Annual Meeting is in November during Family Medicine Forum week).

· 17-month revenue to May 31, 2015: $57M. Expenses: $52M.  The surplus transferred to the reserves was $190,000 because a significant Prior Period Adjustment of nearly $5M was required due to an accounting principle change to the Defined Benefit Employee Pension.

· Clean audits received for both the CFPC and the Employee’s Pension Plan.
2016-17 Member fees
Moved and seconded by Drs. David White and Steve Hawrylyshyn:
2016-17 Member Fees

THAT the 2016-17 Fees for various membership classes be increased by 2% effective 1 June 2016. 
Frais pour 2016-17

QUE des droits d’adhésion pour 2016-17 des diverses catégories de membres soient haussés de 2 % à compter du 1er juin 2016. 

Context: An inflation rate of 2% is being used, based on the Consumer Price Index (CPI) trends for the last 12 months as of August 2015. This rate has been established for the purpose of setting membership fees.  All membership and Non-Member Mainpro Participant fees will be increased by 2% effective June 1, 2016.
Discussion: none
CARRIED.
Moved and seconded by Drs. David White and Tom Bailey:
EXTERNAL AUDITORS

THAT Deloitte LLP be approved as the external auditors for the 2016-2017 fiscal year.

VÉRIFICATEURS EXTERNES 

QUE Deloitte LLP soient approuvés en tant que vérificateurs externes pour l’exercice 2016-2017.

CARRIED.
12. Report of the Board Chair
Dr. Jennifer Hall referred to her report and the list of Committee Chair changes during the year.  She recognized 11 new Committee Chairs approved by the Board:

· Roxanne MacKnight – Child & Adolescent Health

· Jennifer Hall – Family Medicine Specialty

· Cathy Cervin - Research and Education Foundation

· Leonara Sara Lalla - Continuing Professional Development

· Francois Couturier - Global Health

· David Ross - Board of Examiners

· Stephen Hawrylyshyn - First Five Years in Practice

· Marc Bilodeau - Patient’s Medical Home

· Kathleen Horrey and Amy Tan - Undergraduate Education

· Nancy Fowler - Postgraduate Education

Dr. Hall recognized 13 outgoing Committee/Section Chairs.  Each received bookends in recognition of their commitment to the CFPC 
· Dr. Patricia Mousmanis, Chair Child and Adolescent Program Committee (2012-2015)
· Dr. Catherine Cervin, Chair Board of Examiners (2008-2015)
· Dr. Ian Goldstine, Chair National Committee on Continuing Professional Development (2009-2015)
· Dr. Katherine Rouleau, Chair Global Health Committee (2011-2015)

· Dr. Robert Boulay, Chair Patient’s Medical Home Steering Committee (2012-2015)

· Dr. Heather Baxter, Chair, ALSO Committee (2010-2015) 

· Dr. David Keegan, Chair Undergraduate Education Committee (2012-2015)

· Dr. Scott MacLean, Chair First Five Years in Family Practice Committee (2012-2015)

· Dr. Rick Birtwhistle, Chair Canadian Primary Care Sentinel Surveillance Network Committee (2008-2015)

· Dr. Ralph Masi, Chair Research and Education Foundation Board (2012-2015)

· Dr. Curtis Folkerson, Chair Self Learning Committee (2008-2014)

· Dr. Stephen Hawrylyshyn, Chair Section of Residents (2014-2015)

· Ms. Sara Porisky, Co-Chair Section of Medical Students (2013-2015)

11. Recognition of CFPC Award Recipients
· The Bruce Halliday Award for Care of the Disabled was presented to Dr. Elizabeth Grier of Kingston, Ontario. 
· The CFPC/Canadian Geriatric Society Award of Distinction in Health Care of the Elderly was awarded to Dr. Jody Woolfrey of Botwood, Newfoundland and Labrador and will be presented at a later time.
· The Team Williams Family Medicine Innovation Grant was presented to Dr. Cathy Faulds of London, Ontario.
The CFPC has an extensive Honours and Awards Program. Awards are presented in many venues.   
NEXT MEETING - will take place during FMF 2016 – November 9-12, 2016 in Vancouver, BC.
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